

	Page - 2

[bookmark: _GoBack]Swaffham Town Council

Minutes of the Transport, Access & Environment Committee meeting held on Tuesday 7th January 2020 at 4.00pm in the Council Chamber, Town Hall Swaffham.

Councillors:	Mrs J Anscombe, Mrs L Beech, Mr K Sandle, Mr L Scott (until 5.45pm), Mrs J Skinner (until 5.45pm), 

Committee members:	Mrs K Gordon (In the Chair), Mr P Bray,  Mr S Sole, Mr J Zielinski

Non-Voting member:	Mr N Duddleston

Breckland District	
& Norfolk County Councillor	Mr E Colman (from 6.00pm)

Town Clerk:	Mr R Bishop
Minute Taker:		Mrs H Duggan

Public: 			1

	
1. Apologies and reasons for absence.
Mr David Jacklin – prior commitment


4.01pm - The meeting was adjourned for public participation – see Appendix 1 
4.17pm -  Standing Orders were resumed.


2. Declarations of interest 
There were no Declarations of interest.

3. Traffic, Access or Environment issues from Non-Members Councillors 
There were no issues received from Non-Member Councillors for the meeting.

4. Minutes
The minutes of 5th November 2019, after minor amendments were agreed and signed by the Chairman as a true and accurate account.

5. Highway Engineer David Jacklin:
Mr Jacklin was unable to attend the meeting however had provided a report on the following items as quoted.

1. 
2. 
3. 
4. 
5. 
5.1. Beech Close
Mr Jacklin asked that the Committee needed to decide if they wished to proceed with funding for a Traffic Regulation Order (TRO) to alter the parking restrictions. It was noted that if there was opposition to this process the costs could increase.
The Committee discussed the issues being experienced in Beech Close and it was proposed that Cllr Anscombe and the Chairman would maintain close contact with the School, encouraging them to highlight issues to parents with a view that in the Autumn school car parking facilities are to be improved which would in turn improve the current concerns.

It was unanimously agreed that Cllr Anscombe and the Chairman would maintain close contact with the School, encouraging them to highlight issues to parents with a view that in the Autumn school car parking facilities would be improved which would in turn improve the current concerns.
5.2. A-Frames in the town centre.   
It was noted that as Committee members had been proactive and spoken with local businesses this was no longer considered a concern and could be removed from future agendas. 

5.3. Traffic light railings.  
Mr Jacklin noted he had advised Andrew Gayton at Breckland Council of the issues with the railings, often damaged and the cost implications for ongoing repairs and the frustration from Swaffham’s perspective with them looking unsightly, to see if any improvements could be incorporated into the High Street Heritage Action Zone scheme in Swaffham. 

5.4. Trees in the Town Centre
Mr Jacklin advised this was a low priority for Highways however the trees could be replaced as Highways resources allowed.  This year Highways had been inundated with tree works following Ash die-back inspections.
Mr P Bray highlighted the issue of the two trees at the War Memorial that had been taken down by Breckland, due to non growth, and had yet to be replaced. It was proposed the  Town Clerk would contact Steve Hitchman at Breckland to ascertain when the replacement trees would be put in.

It was agreed the Town Clerk would contact Steve Hitchman at Breckland to ascertain when the replacement trees would be put in at the War Memorial.
 
5.5. Late Issues to Consider
	The Town Clerk advised the Committee that over the Christmas period, on 21st December early in the morning, a bollard was knocked near the Red Lion PH on Market Place. The Market Superintendent witnessed the incident and provided Highways with the details. David Jacklin acknowledged receipt of this information and Highways would  seek to recover costs.

	Earlier in the day it was reported to Highways, damage to another bollard, near the Greyhound PH,  that had been knocked and some paving which had sunk close to the entrance of the car park near the Greyhound and the bollard. The paving was in the area where trenching took place to install the car park ticket machine.

	Mr Bray highlighted the ongoing issue of the pathway between Beech Close and London Street, which was becoming clogged again with wet leaves and slippery underfoot. It was noted the Town Council had written several times to the residents who had trees and hedges adjacent to the path however nothing had been actioned. Mr Bray asked that the matter now be handed to Highways to undertake the work with a chargeback made to the residents.

It was agreed that the ongoing issue of the path between Beech Close and London Street would now be handed to Highways to undertake the work with a chargeback made to the residents.

6. Report on Outstanding actions agreed at previous meetings.

1. 
2. 
3. 
4. 
5. 
6. 
6.1. Unblocking drains in Longfields
Mr Jacklin advised he had attended meetings with Anglian Water about this issue on several occasions including the Swaffham surface water meetings, chaired by Dame Gillian Shephard in 2015/16, which members of the public were also invited to attend. In conjunction with these meetings Highways had also had joint site meetings to look at the problem areas within Swaffham, which included Longfields. 
Following this Anglian Water had cleansed the bore hole servicing Longfields but were unable to offer an upgrade to their system at that time due to the significant costs involved.  
Mr Jacklin confirmed the issues experienced were not to do with the cleansing of the road gullies; the road gullies outfall to the bore hole which has finite capacity which once reached the water cannot discharge and so flooding occurs.
The Committee discussed the issue further and it was proposed that the Town Clerk invite Anglian Water and residents of Longfields to a future Transport, Access & Environment Committee meeting to discuss the ongoing issues.

It was unanimously agreed the Town Clerk would invite Anglian Water and residents of Longfields to a future Transport, Access & Environment Committee meeting to discuss the ongoing issues.
 
6.2. Bus Stops and Bus Services
Mr Jacklin confirmed he had contacted Robert Pratt at County Hall regarding the comments in the last minutes.
The Chairman, referring to the previous Committee discussions and the earlier Public session discussion, highlighted the need for more work to be done to engage the bus companies and agree a strategy to improve services for Swaffham.

It was agreed the Chairman and Cllr Anscombe would draw together a plan of action for the Committee to review at a future meeting.

6.3. Liaison with other Groups
Mr S Sole provided an update on the progress of the newly formed Swaffham Climate Action Group and their wish to avoid duplication of work with the same issues being progressed by the Transport, Access & Environment Committee.
Committee members raised several concerns about the newly formed group: 
· why the group was formed when this Committee was already in place, with an agreed Terms of Reference and action plan in place already looking at the issues which the Swaffham Climate Action Plan now wanted to also look at, 
· the obvious duplication of work, 
· the confusion and unprofessional practise of two separate groups approaching the same contacts in BDC and NCC on the same issues. 
Cllr Anscombe also highlighted the issue of groups working in silo with no synergy, emphasising the need for a more joined up approach – possibly a Steering Group, like the Neighbourhood Plan Steering Group - to drive through an agreed strategy and action plan.
It was noted the Chairman was attending a Swaffham Climate Action Group meeting later in the week and would be highlighting the concerns of the Committee and encouraging a more joined up resolution.

The Town Clerk noted that the subject of Climate Change issues was on the Full Council agenda next Wednesday. This had come from the new Swaffham Climate Action Group, the National Association of Local Councils, the Society of Local Council Clerks and from Friends of the Earth. It was likely that issues arising from this initial debate at Council would be delegated to various Council Committees - Transport, Access and Environment Committee, Recreation & Community Services Committee etc.

6.4. Publicity for Transport Committee work
It was noted an article had been published in the January Swaffham Newsletter letting people know what the Committee was all about and how to learn more and get involved.

7. Draft Swaffham Network Improvement Strategy from Ian Parkes
It was noted the full draft document and supporting correspondence was circulated to the Committee prior to the meeting.
The Town Clerk advised that the Committee had until 17th January to put forward their thoughts on the report, to ensure timely inclusion in the next NCC Cabinet meeting.
There were several concerns raised about the report and it was proposed Committee members would feed their comments into the Chairman by Wed 15th January who would collate a response to Ian Parkes by 17th January.

It was agreed that all Committee members would feed their comments into the Chairman by Wed 15th January who would collate a response to Ian Parkes by 17th January.
  
Cllr Colman suggested a quarterly meeting between the Committee, himself, Tom McCabe and Ian Parkes would be beneficial to help progress things.

Community Infrastructure Levy
Cllr Scott provided an update on what the Community Infrastructure Levy was and confirmed his proposal to ask Breckland Planning why this has stopped being charged.

8. Draft Transport, Access and Environment Strategy.
The Chairman explained the various issues arising from the Task and Finish Group meeting on 16th December.
 
1. 
2. 
3. 
4. 
5. 
6. 
7. 
8. 
8.1. Relief Road Diversionary Mapping Exercise
Mr P Bray was tasked with creating potential diversion maps to assist the drive for a feasibility study for a Relief Road, these were circulated to the committee prior to the meeting. 
It was strongly felt that the work undertaken should be shared with NCC to encourage a feasibility study that was needed now, in preparation for a Relief Road that would be essential in future years. 
There was discussion around HGV lorries in Swaffham and the potential of converting the lorry park at the Station Yard to a free car park for residents in the north of the town to use, this would take some pressure of the town and Theatre St Car Park whilst discouraging HGV lorries.
Cllr Sandle also raised the need for increased car park signage to the north of the town, especially if the proposal to convert the lorry park was approved.

It was unanimously agreed to progress the idea to convert the lorry park at the Station Yard to a free car park, with increased signage for residents in the north of the town to use, taking some pressure off the town and Theatre St Car Park whilst also discouraging HGV lorries. 

Theatre St Car Park
Mr Bray was tasked with looking at options for Theatre Street to try to alleviate current concerns in the town. Mr Bray explained his 2 options – two way traffic and priority arrows -  and answered questions from the Committee members. 

It was agreed the two options, for Theatre St, from Mr Bray would be circulated to all Committee members.

Cllr Beech suggested an alternative option for Theatre St, which she used herself, to include new signage directing people along Haspalls Road, Cley Road and back into Theatre St, avoiding the town centre for cars coming from the south of the town.
The Committee were in favour of this alternate option and it was proposed by Cllr Anscombe, seconded by Cllr Beech that it be taken to Full Council for endorsement before putting to NCC.

It was agreed to take the alternative option for Theatre St, to include new signage directing people along Haspalls Road, Cley Road and back into Theatre St, avoiding the town centre for cars coming from the south of the town, to Full Council for endorsement before putting to NCC.
  
There was some confusion as to whether the three options should be put before Full Council for consideration, some Committee members felt that Full Council should be appraised of all options before making a final endorsement. 
It was explained that the agreed process was for a Committee to consider all options before a recommendation was put to Full Council. In this case the Committee had considered all three options and the agreed recommendation was to put forward the third option from Cllr Beech. 
Cllr Anscombe clarified that in putting forward the Committee recommendation to Full Council the report would explain the 3 options for information.

8.2. Air Quality meeting on 20th January (Clerk/JS/JA) issues for meeting (Chair)
A draft note of ‘issues to be raised’ in advance of the Air Quality meeting on 20th January was circulated to the Committee prior to the meeting.
Following discussions earlier in the meeting it was proposed that a further 2 points would be added – conversion of the lorry park to a free car park and the option for BDC to consider a Swaffham overview when looking at planning applications, especially the larger developments.

It was unanimously agreed to add a further 2 points to the list of ‘issues to be raised’ at the Air Quality meeting on 20th January 2020 - conversion of the lorry park to a free car park and the option for BDC to consider a Swaffham overview when considering planning applications, especially the larger developments.
 

9. Update from Cllr Ed Colman: response to Transport, Access & Environment Committee Strategy from NCC & BDC
Cllr Judy Anscombe raised awareness of a former Town Team ‘Greener and Cleaner  Swaffham’ project that she wanted to resurrect with the Transport Access & Environment Committee.
Cllr Colman was in favour of the project and suggested a number of contacts within NCC that would be beneficial to get engaged and he promised to speak with the relevant cabinet members and Breckland partners to try and bring everyone on board.

10. Update from High Street Heritage Action Zone Programme 
The Town Clerk advised that all comments had been fed back to Breckland Council and it was understood that an early draft had been forwarded to Historic England for comment, before Breckland finalised the bid towards the end of this month.
It was noted the Town Council had agreed to provide an office space for a Project Officer/Advisor free of rental charge but with on-costs of telephone, photocopying, paper etc to be reimbursed.

11. Next meeting
Tuesday 4th February 2020, 4pm.
Cllr Anscombe requested the ‘Green Swaffham Project’ be added to the next Committee Agenda.

It was agreed the ‘Green Swaffham Project’ would be added to the agenda for the meeting on 4th February 2020.






Meeting Closed 6.15pm					Chairman………………


Public ParticipationAppendix 1


Derek Goodall
Mr Goodall wanted the Committee to know of a number of issues he had:

Buses – Mr Goodall was concerned that the X1 bus, whilst going through Kings Lynn did not make a stop at the Queen Elizabeth Hospital and there were no buses from Swaffham that did so.
Mr Bray highlighted that the X1 bus was an express service from Peterborough to Norwich which stopped only in the main towns for pick up and set down and did not visit any hospitals along the way.
The Chairman explained to Mr Goodall that the Committee was keen to improve relationships with the bus companies and would log his concerns when discussions started with the bus companies.

Beech Close - Mr Goodall was very concerned with cars parking, half on the pavement and half on the road and sitting for 30/45 minutes with engines idling – causing potential air pollution.
It was recognised the issue is related to the ongoing discussions the Committee have been having regarding the school parking.
Cllr Beech asked for progress of the suggested Park & Stride initiative that as suggested the school could introduce to help children walk more whilst alleviating the current parking issues.

It was agreed the Chairman would again raise the potential of the Park & Stride initiative with the Head Teacher again to see if this was something they would consider.

It was acknowledged the car parking issues were not a Police matter instead being a Parking Enforcement issue.

It was agreed the Town Clerk would raise the issue with the Parking Enforcement Manager.
 
Domestic Bonfires -  Mr Goodall was very disappointed that upon investigation he was now aware there were no laws against having domestic bonfires - timing, size, location etc.  


Initials…………..
